SAS Board Minutes
Jan.3, 2023 special issue Board meeting
Via Zoom call  

Participating: Tim Johnson, Michael Babbitt, Carolyn Homan, Judy Brunkal, Mike Williams, Laurie Buswell, administrator
Absent: Jenny Ammon (meeting recorded for her to listen to later.)
Call to Order: Tim called the meeting to order at 1 p.m. 

Tim recapped the need for a special meeting:
To consider a recent proposal by the Willamette Wildlife Mitigation Program that SAS hold and manage a conservation easement for a 200 acre parcel of woodland, oak savannah and upland prairie habitat northwest of Dallas in Polk County.

The WWMP acquires properties and conservation easements using funds from the Bonneville Power Administration. The program is managed by Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife (https://www.dfw.state.or.us/habitat/WWMP/index.asp). Laura Tessler runs the program. Laura contacted Salem Audubon, asking if we would consider holding and managing this potential conservation easement. 

Tim and Michael have been working to learn more about the opportunity and responsibilities of holding such an easement. They spoke earlier with Ray Temple, who is on the WWMP advisory board, about the proposal. 

Ray advised against Salem Audubon taking on such a responsibility for the following reasons:

· Administering the easement is beyond the capacity of SAS.

· The administrative requirements associated with holding the lease are substantial (as noted in the administrative manual shared with the Board).

· Responsibilities of the easement holder are in perpetuity -- forever.

· SAS would be responsible for carrying out the restoration work specified in the easement and meeting the listed restoration goals.

· SAS would be responsible for ensuring that use of the easement property complies with the specified uses.
· Annual reports on progress towards the restoration objectives are required for 30 years.

· After 30 years, SAS would still be the easement holder and responsible for the land owner's compliance with the land use requirements of the easement.

· SAS would receive some funds annually to cover the cost of operating and maintaining the easement property. 

· SAS would be responsible for contracting for this work and paying the bills.

· SAS would be responsible to resolve any conflicts with the landowner should any arise over the restoration requirements, access to the property or approved use of the property covered by the easement. This could include potentially bringing legal action against the land owner.

Michael and Tim have visited with the property owners (John and Betsy Messer) and a contractor, Cameron King, who is helping them with some of their restoration projects. They toured the property and learned about  some of the restoration work already accomplished and future restoration work that needs to be done.

In discussion, Tim emphasized concern about SAS’s ability to manage such a commitment, especially given that it is “in perpetuity.” He said Ray shared the concern that the project is beyond SAS’s capacity to manage and highlighted the responsibility to hold the landowners responsible. That could include legal action, which very probably would be expensive.
Access to the property seems to be fairly limited, with the main access road – Enterprise Road – touching just the southeast corner. 
The group discussed whether to explore the option or find another group to hold the lease such as Portland Audubon or Polk Soil and Water Conservation District and Luckiamute Watershed Council or other entity.

Mike laid out a case for SAS continuing to focus on Ankeny Hill Nature Center, finishing the Dave Marshall classroom and the final phase of Gehlar Hall as well as ongoing prairie restoration and other work there. With just a half-time staff member, even hiring a full-time staff member would just add to the managerial load for what is essentially an all-volunteer organization. He added that given SAS’s lack of experience with easements and limited management capacity, as an all-volunteer organization, any proposal we would write potentially would be downgraded to start and might not (or probably wouldn’t) be successful anyway.

Judy expressed strong reservations about taking the project on unless we could partner with an organization that has more people. But even then, we haven’t researched all angles of the project and the legal issues alone are scary.
Carolyn added that it seems way beyond SAS’s capacity to handle and the prospect of having to pursue legal action to enforce easement restoration goals raises an expensive potential element even years into the future. 

Mike moved that the Board not accept the opportunity to follow through with a proposal to hold and manage a conservation easement on a 200-acre property in Polk County owned by John and Betsy Messer. Carolyn seconded. Motion passed unanimously.
In conclusion, Tim said he hoped SAS could find a way to be involved with the property, even if that is just to do bird surveys and field trips. Mike said access to the property would certainly open up educational opportunities.
*Action item: Michael said he would continue to try to make contact with Portland Audubon to see if the project is of interest to them. 

*Action item: Tim will let Laura know of the SAS decision and that she should be the one to contact Polk SWCD/Luckiamute Watershed Council about them possibly taking over the easement.
Meeting adjourned: 2:15 p.m.
